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	Action

	1
	Apologies for absence and membership

Apologies were received from Carol Atkinson (NCSL), Grant Bage (ELC), Lesley Clark (EPHA West Vice-Chair), Marie Harvey (National Strategies), Nigel Roberts (EPHA West Chair) and Jane Youdale (Early Years and Pre-school Alliance). 
It was noted that Wendy Garrard has taken over from Simon East in the Eastern Region (NCSL) and the EPHA Manager AGREED to invite her on to the EPC Board. 


	EPHA Manager

	2.
a)

b)

c)

d)

e)

f)


	Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising

The minutes of the meeting held on 9 May 2008 were approved as an accurate record. The following matters arising and feedback of issues addressed since the last meeting (not on the agenda) were reported:
List of NCSL graduates in Essex (Minute 2a refers)
The EPHA Manager has recently sent an email to all Essex primary schools asking them for information about NPQH graduates in their school – their responses have been forwarded to John Parker, ECC Lead on School Workforce Development. 
Development of the Advanced Business Manager qualification (Minute 2e refers)

This was not addressed as Carol Atkinson was unable to attend the meeting
EPC Development Plan (Minute 3 refers)

MO noted that she has added a timeline and resources to the EPC development plan, as discussed at the last meeting.

Item 3 also refers

Primary Strategy Conferences (Minute 3d refers)

These conferences relating to pedagogy and Assessing Pupil Progress have taken place, organised by ECC School Improvement and Early Years.

AF noted that a series of conferences are being planned for October and November focussing on Leading on Improvement.
There will be a Primary Strategy conference on 14 November at Marks Tey where schools will showcase successful practice.  Later in the year conferences will focus on Year 2 and 3 transition (for Infant and Junior schools) and Year 3 and 4, for primary schools. It was agreed that it was important for “partner” infant and junior schools to both attend this conference, in order to get maximum benefit from the training.

Headteacher Induction (Minute 3g refers) 

The NCSL is developing a headteacher mentoring scheme, and it was confirmed that those headteachers who have previously trained as mentors (and, in most cases, were not utilised) would be very welcome to become part of this scheme.
In addition the NCSL has developed the Early Headteacher programme, including a “New Visions Programme”; it was noted that new headteachers may access this programme or may use allocated funds to access their own training and development. 
Primary Review (Minute 6 refers)

Alison Willmott has changed her role in the Qualifications and Curriculum Authority and will no longer be on the EPC Board. However, it was AGREED that it was vital to have a representative from the QCA, particularly in light of changes that are being proposed in the QCA. MO AGREED to email Mick Waters (QCA Curriculum Director) to ask him to nominate an alternative representative. This person will be asked to attend a limited number of meetings, as required and produce interim briefing papers to ensure that the EPC is kept up to date with initiatives introduced by QCA. 

	MO


	3. 

a)

b)

c)


	EPC Development Plan 
Maggie Owens, EPC Lead Headteacher, referred to the updated strategic plan for the EPC, circulated with the agenda for the meeting. She reminded the group that the three areas identified by headteachers as essential foci for the EPHA and Partners’ Collaborative are:

· School improvement

· Recruitment and retention

· Effective links and partnership working with the Local Authority

Objectives within the plan include:

· To raise awareness of and disseminate good school improvement practice in Essex

· To improve recruitment of headteachers from within Essex

· To improve retention of headteachers in Essex

· To foster close relations between Essex headteachers and Local Authority and enhance LA accountability to Essex primary heads

MO has set out strategies for each of these objectives, has identified who is responsible for each action, the resources available, the success criteria, how actions should be monitored and evaluated, has included a timeline and who will review progress. 

During the discussion of the plan a number of issues were addressed:

Membership of the EPC Board

It was noted that several of the EPC Board members had been unable to attend the meeting due to other commitments. It was agreed that it was very important to retain links with national partners in education, as well as with the Local Authority, but it was recognised that many of the Board members are required to travel a long distance to attend the meeting, and the agenda needs to be relevant and focussed for it to be worth their while to attend. 

It was suggested that each agenda should be focussed on specific areas, and national partners be asked to attend those meetings that highlight their own specialism, perhaps just once a year (though they would, of course be welcome to attend all the meetings if they wished). In the meantime, if partners are unable to attend a meeting they would be asked to provide a short written report about their organisation, to ensure that the EPC Board members remain up to date with national initiatives. 

4myschools

The Board was reminded that 4myschools is a not-for-profit supply and recruitment agency that has been set up in Essex, and has been endorsed by the ASHE and Partners Collaborative and by EPHA. This company aims to address and support recruitment and supply issues in Essex schools. The EPC Development Plan refers to potential income from 4my schools into EPHA, and it was clarified that this refers to an agreement that any profits that the company makes will be ploughed back into school improvement in Essex. The APC Chair and Chief Executive are directors on the 4myschools board, and the intention is that the Chair and Vice-Chair of EPHA should also undertake this responsibility. However, it was discussed and AGREED that another representative from the EPHA Executive could be asked to take on this responsibility and Phil Kyriacou, Central Vice-Chair AGREED to put himself forward for this role. 

MO AGREED to discuss this with the 4myschools board and facilitate this appointment.
EPHA Deputy/Assistant Headteachers Annual Conference

The deputies’ annual conference will be held on Friday 10 October 2008, at the Stansted Hilton. The key note speaker is Sue Palmer (Toxic Childhood) and four workshops will offer:

Detoxing Childhood       (Session leader: Sue Palmer)

Deputy Headteacher Well-being (Session leader: Jo Harper)

'Towards a Creative Curriculum'  (Session leader: Bruce Potts)

“Getting that application and interview right!” (Session leader:  Carol Atkinson)

The EPHA Manager reported that around 205 deputies will attend the conference. AF AGREED that ECC SIEY will pay for Bruce Potts’ workshop.    
	MO

AF

	4.
	Sustainable Leadership in Essex strategy

Graham Handscomb, ECC Principal Adviser Best Practice and Research, circulated a paper to the group about the strategy for sustainable leadership in Essex, and highlighted the following:

Introduction

There is overwhelming evidence that leadership is crucial to helping schools become more effective and to improve.  Clear evidence is also emerging that leadership directly impacts on the performance and achievement of children and young people. As we develop new forms of leadership beyond the single institution there are additional challenges to develop collaborative leadership and governance which operates in integrated settings effectively.  The Government is calling for a world class workforce, with the highest quality leadership, as a vital foundation for improving the outcomes for children and young people.  Yet this is at a time when a great number of our Essex headteachers and school leaders are due to retire over the next five years and there are concerns about recruitment.

This strategy for Sustainable Leadership in Essex puts in place a framework for action at local authority and area level.  It sets out the Local Authority’s aims for sustainable leadership and key priority areas for development.  The strategy also provides clear practical guidance for how localities and schools can establish succession planning and ensure sustainable leadership.

Aims and development priorities

The aims of the strategy for Sustainable Leadership in Essex are to:

· sustain high quality school leadership and governance;

· provide a framework for Local Authority and Area action;

· grow leaders for the future.

The strategy has the following development priorities, to:

· establish approaches and practical action for sustainable leadership with the Local Authority, localities, school and individuals;

· identify, nurture and progress leadership talent and aspiring leaders;

· support and develop new headteachers and leaders;

· increase the density of distributed leadership;

· develop collaborative and integrated approaches which provide opportunities for new forms of leadership and governance.

The Essex Approach 

The Essex approach to ensuring sustainable leadership, working with a variety of stakeholders, addresses the following fundamental issues: 

· a potential recruitment crisis: where are our new leaders coming from?

· succession planning: developing a coherent approach.

· the changing shape of leadership:

· new collaborative forms of leadership and governance;

· leading beyond the single institution;

· addressing Every Child Matters and Change for Children

Recruitment and retention

The sustainable leadership strategy is built upon high quality data which maintains a profile of school leadership in Essex and alerts to recruitment and retention issues. This currently shows that by 2013 there will be a particular recruitment concern in primary school  leadership, with almost a third of the present primary heads due to retire by that time. The forecast shows that 28% of current primary school headteachers will retire in the next 5 years. This is an average yearly loss of 26 headteachers each year for the next 5 years in Essex. In addition, there is a similar profile for members of primary school leadership teams, from whom one would expect the next generation of head teachers to be recruited.  

Succession planning

Succession Planning is a key issue nationally and in Essex. ECC has worked with the National College for School Leadership (NCSL) closely on developing a range of succession planning activities at LA and at local level.  NCSL makes reference to a national problem and a “local solution”.  The Essex approach aims to provide a strategic framework and practical support to facilitate that local solution, in partnership with APC, EPC, ASESME, schools, governors and other stakeholders. 

New forms of leadership and governance

A fundamental part of the strategy for sustainable development is addressing the need for new forms of school leadership and governance. In partnership with senior NCSL colleagues, Essex has led thinking and development in this area. 

Stakeholder involvement

The strategy ensures stakeholder involvement throughout the development of the Sustainable Leadership in Essex Strategy. 

“The Leadership File” 
One of the recommendations of the Essex Sustainable Leadership working group, supported by evidence from the headteacher researchers, was that all communications about educational leadership in Essex from the LA and other stakeholders, be through a particular format: the Essex Leadership File. This would mean that there is a specific Essex leadership electronic portal, and any paper communication would have a leadership brand style and colour coding.  The strategy accepts this recommendation and will take steps to implement it. 

The Board discussed the number of schools in the primary phase in Essex that are without heads – it was stated that just three posts are “un-fillable” though there are some schools that have acting heads for a variety of reasons. Concerns were expressed about the fact that headteachers are only required to give one term’s notice which may not give their Governing Bodies enough time to fill the post before they leave. It was suggested that Governing Bodies should discuss succession planning as a regular agenda item and should be open to creative solutions to filling headship vacancies. It was, however, accepted that until there is good evidence that alternative leadership models are  effective governors will often not be prepared to take a chance on such a vital decision.

ECC has used NCSL funding to second eight primary headteachers in the primary sector to work on sustainable leadership - each for a half day a week for the 08/09 school year. They will work with seconded headteachers in the secondary and special schools sectors to develop solutions to sustainable school leadership.


	

	5.
	Structure changes in the Local Authority

Terry Reynolds and Alison Fiala explained the new structure for ECC Children’s Services, led by Joanna Killian, the Chief Executive and Director of Children’s Services.

Schools, Children and Families will be led by Graham Tombs, and will be made up of the following areas headed up by:

Director for Vulnerable Children


Nicky Pace

Director for Learning 



Terry Reynolds

Assistant Director Localities


Jo Smith

Assistant Director Health and Development
Jane Harper-Smith

Assistant Director Strategy & Business/Finance Business
Craig Brewin

HR Workforce and Development


Heather Daley

Head of Performance & Systems


Jayne Robinson

Head of Resources




Stephanie Mitchener

The School Improvement and Early Years team, led by Terry Reynolds, the Director for Learning, has been reorganised into seven areas:

· Early Years, headed up by Harriet Hill

· Primary Improvement, headed up by Alison Fiala

· Secondary Improvement, headed up by Gareth Jones (Interim)

· Curriculum Access, headed up by Andrew Scott

· Strategic Development, headed up by Roger Abo-Henriksen 

· Traded Services, headed up by Olive Newland

· SENCAN, headed up by Gary Pocock

The primary improvement team will include capacity for a “rapid response team” of curriculum advisers who will have 45 allocated days in each Area to respond to urgent situations and support vulnerable schools. 

A discrete school’s HR team will be retained within the structure, responding to the wishes of headteachers and their schools.

It is hoped that all teams will be in place by September, and it was AGREED that the new structure must be widely publicised to schools, who appreciate having named contacts in the LA – the Key Contacts List that is published on the infolink is now well out of date and this needs to be updated.


	

	6.
	Introduction of the Area Development Groups

The four Area Development Groups met earlier this term and focussed on school improvement issues including the establishment of the Behaviour and Attendance Partnerships, attendance, TASCCs and LA school improvement packages and support. 
The ADGs also discussed the introduction of a new protocol for sharing data, to encourage the sharing of good practice and support between schools. The possibility of phasing in a data sharing system was discussed, starting with sharing Foundation Stage, Key Stage 1 and Key Stage 2 data that is already in the public domain. AF AGREED to send MO a list of types of data that could be shared and an anonymous model of a school’s data set. In addition she will forward the data protocol that used to be policy for Essex primaries. 

The meetings were well attended and valuable, though it was generally agreed that the agendas were too full. The next meeting will focus primarily on the establishment and funding of the Behaviour and Attendance Partnerships in the primary sector.

The next ADG meetings are on the following dates:

South              Monday 1 December  9.00 am           Wickford CDC

West                Friday 5 December     1.00 pm          Harlow CDC

Central (Mid)  Monday 8 December  1.00 pm           Gt Baddow CDC

North East      Tuesday 9 December 9.00 am           Colchester CDC


	AF



	7.
	Local Leaders in Education

A new programme for system leadership has been introduced by Essex LA and the National College for School Leadership. The Local Leader of Education Programme is about finding the best headteachers and equipping them with the skills and tools needed to work with other headteachers to build capacity and raise attainment. It gives national recognition to local leaders who are then deployed by the local authority to work collaboratively with other colleagues to bring about improvement. The pilot authorities have shown a significant impact and benefit to schools who have been involved in the programme. 

There has been a fair bit of interest in the programme but headteachers did not have a great deal of time to apply before the first closing date for applications on 6 October 2008. This is a national programme and therefore Essex LA does not have the option to change the closing dates. However, this will be an ongoing programme and there will be further opportunities for accreditation and deployment. It was noted that there will be a briefing in January for those headteachers who have been accepted on the programme. 

	

	8.
	NCSL Associate Headteachers Programme

The EPC Board was reminded that the LA was approached to suggest nominations for the Associate Headteacher Programme starting in September 2008, which offers valuable CPD for deputies and supports leadership succession planning in Essex. 

The programme’s key objective is to improve performance and raise attainment in the most challenging schools, by increasing the pool of leaders ready to take on a headship in a school in challenging circumstances. 

The LA was looking for 3 primary Deputy - headteachers (who must have NPQH and are expected to be “ready for headship” in 12 – 18 months) who will shadow and work alongside an experienced headteacher in a challenging school. The programme is based around an internship/placement for experienced deputies (or those with equivalent experience) that have the potential to lead challenging schools. The associates undertake a part-time or full-time placement across a school year in a school in a challenging context which through strong leadership is on an upward trajectory of improvement. They work alongside the headteacher and gain valuable first-hand experience of headship in this context.

Unfortunately there were no suitable applicants from primary schools for this programme, and it was felt that the model is more suited to secondary schools.  

AF also mentioned the NCSL programme for headteacher international visits, to strengthen and encourage global links.


	

	9.
	School Improvement Seminars

Maggie Owens reported that the fourth of four “spotlight” school improvement seminars across the county was held at Clavering Primary in September, focussing on Forest Schools and MFL.  This was attended by around 20 headteachers and teachers, who enjoyed presentations from staff and pupils at the school.
Two further spotlights have been arranged for this term:

Central

Bocking Church Primary, focussing on Communication, Language and Literacy Project, on Wednesday 22 October 

South 

Glebe Infants, focussing on the UNICEF Award, on 26th November 2008. 
The seminars have been currently funded by the LA at a cost of £250 per seminar, and AF confirmed that the LA will continue to fund these events.

	

	10.
	National Strategy Update
Marie Harvey submitted a written report, which was presented by Alison Fiala.

The National Strategy has secured funding for Essex to develop Strategy Support Teachers. There were 50 applications for this role and the programme was launched last Friday. Schools that will benefit from support are those who have shown a dip in English or Mathematics and who aren’t already receiving support. A target this year will be children who are eligible for free school meals as part of the focus on narrowing the achievement gap. 

MH’s report included an evaluation of performance in Essex, which showed that KS1 is good, but there was poor progress in Key Stage 2 where Essex performs badly. In respect of their education children are deemed to be “vulnerable” if they are at risk of failing to reach the expected two levels progress, and in this respect the Gifted and Talented group of children in Essex are vulnerable. The Board discussed the progress made in Essex towards having a Gifted and Talented Lead Teacher in every cluster, and it was noted that £2,000 had been given to each Learning Network to facilitate this post. It was AGREED that schools need further guidance from Louisa Sliwa to ensure that the gifted and talented pupils are a priority. 

Other new strategies include:

· Every Child a Reader (ECAR) which is targeted at KS1. SIEY has recruited two teacher leaders to lead this programme.

· Numbers Count – targeted at children who are in the lowest 20% as they leave the Foundation Stage.

The group discussed the education of children in the early years and agreed that there needs to be much greater consistency and understanding about the pre-school experiences of children prior to Reception.


	Louisa Sliwa

	11.
)


	Any Other Business

There was no further business discussed at the meeting.
	

	12.
	Date and time of next meeting

It was noted that the next meeting of the EPC Board will be held on Friday 16 January at 1.30 pm in  MAB 404 B at Anglia Ruskin University
It was noted that the following meeting has been scheduled for the Summer term 2009:      Wednesday 29 April (MAB 404 B at Anglia Ruskin University)

	


The meeting finished at 3.45 pm
Pam Langmead











EPHA Manager



 

……………………………………………
Maggie Owens

EPC Lead Headteacher
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